                                                             Chelsea, Massachusetts September 8, 2014

A Regular meeting of the Chelsea City Council was held. The meeting was held at the Chelsea City Hall located at 500 Broadway, Chelsea, Massachusetts. The following Councilors were present: Councilors Recupero, Cataldo, Brown, Robinson, Murphy, Frank, Cunningham, Barton, Perlatonda, and Hatleberg. Councillor Cortell arrived at 7:02 p.m. The meeting opened at 7:00 P.M. Council President Matt Frank presided over the meeting.

Memoriums and celebratory resolutions:

The following Resolution was introduced by Councillor Brown and all members of the Chelsea City Council. A motion from Councillor Brown adopted the Resolution under suspension.

                                        RESOLUTION

WHEREAS,   Bea Esparza who was born in New Bedford, Massachusetts on August 13, 1914, is celebrating her 100th birthday, Bea was raised in Newport, Rhode Island and attended the local schools,

WHEREAS,   Bea moved to Chelsea, Massachusetts in 1956 and married the late Mark Esparza, they were blessed with five children: Mary Santoro, George Esparza, Sandra Colello, Rebecca Swope, Roberta Mavilia. Bea is the proud grandmother of 13 grandchildren, 25 great-grandchildren and the beloved great-great-grandmother of 2, and spending time with all her grandchildren is her passion,

WHEREAS,   Mrs. Esparza has given so much of her time to; Gold Star Wives of America, Past Chaplain of the Ladies Auxiliary Fleet, Reserve Association, Past Secretary of the Council on Aging, Disabled American Auxiliary, Chapter 62, Navy wives of America, PAST Secretary of the American Legion, Red Cross Volunteer, City of Hope, Veterans of Foreign War, Saint Rose Women’s Club, Saint Rose Social Club, Tammy Club, Senior French Club and the Governor Bellingham Cary House Association, now, therefore, be it

RESOLVED,   that the Chelsea City Council on behalf of all the citizens of Chelsea, wish you, Bea Esparza, a happy 100th birthday and may you continue to share her love and joy with others.

Public Speaking:

The public speaking portion of the meeting opened at 7:05 p.m. No one came forward to speak. The public speaking portion closed at 7:06 p.m.
The minutes of the City Council meetings, dated June 2, 2014, June 14, 2014, and the Special Meeting dated August 12, 2014 were approved at the request of Councillor Barton under suspension.

Communications from City Manager:
The following communication was received from City Manager Jay Ash. A motion from 
Councillor Robinson to accept and file was adopted under suspension.
The Honorable City Council

City Hall

Chelsea, MA 02150

Dear Honorable Council:

Pursuant to the Council Order of May 19TH Sponsored by Councillor Leo Robinson, please find enclosed information on both fire and police grants.

Should you desire any further information, please do not hesitate to let me know.

Sincerely,

Jay Ash

City Manager

The following communication was received from City Manager Jay Ash. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to accept and file was adopted under suspension.

The Honorable City Council

City Hall

Chelsea Mass. 02150

Re:   Donation

Dear Honorable City Council:

I submit for your consideration and action a request from the Director of Public Works to accept a donation of $3,175.00 offered by Janette Giso for the purchase of two benches with inscription for installation at Washington Park in memory of her daughter who died from cancer.

The Director has determined that the benches will be the same model as used in the recent renovation and has selected a location consistent with the park design.

I have drafted a proposed order to approve the donation. I respectively request that the Council take appropriate action on this matter.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Jay Ash

City Manager
The following communication was received from City Manager Jay Ash. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to accept and file was adopted under suspension.

The Honorable City Council

City Hall

Chelsea, Massachusetts 02150

Re:   Additional Appropriations of Funds for the MSBA Clark Middle School Project Design Development Phase-Costs for Architect, Owners Project Manager and Construction Manager at Risk (CM@Risk) Services.

Dear City Council:

I am requesting an additional appropriation from the School Capital Stabilization Reserve Account in the amount of $1,828,625 to fund the Clark Avenue Middle School Design Development Phase and to cover city bond financing costs. This request will provide the funds for the project to stay on-course during the MSBA project approval process and related city actions during the fall term. On that point, we anticipate the MSBA will consider the Clark Avenue School Project at their Board Meeting on September 24, 2014. This will trigger consideration by the City for including the MSBA-City funding agreement and City appropriations of funds for the construction of the new school.

By taking this action to provide this additional appropriation, the Clark Avenue School project team will be able to authorize the architect and other consultants to advance from the schematic design phase to design development phase-with minimal interruption in time. This is critical should the City wish to meet important threshold dates next summer for demolition-and commence construction next fall. This additional appropriation will also provide the needed cash flow to cover bond financing costs.

The funds committed to the project by the City count toward the match required by the MSBA. While the risk is slight, this particular allocation would not be reimbursable should the MSBA not approve the project in September and/or the City not proceed with the final funding agreement.

This past August, the City successfully submitted to the MSBA the Clark Avenue schematic design and cost estimates, and has received MSBA staff feedback that the project has been recommended and advanced to the Board-with the approval action of the MSBA Board tentatively scheduled for September 24,2014 Board meeting. MSBA staff informs us that the Board has approved all projects recommended by the MSBA staff. The City anticipates confirmation of the Chelsea project on the MSBA Board agenda shortly.

You will recall that during 2013 and 2014, the Council voted to appropriate $768,850 from the School Capital Stabilization reserve Fund for the Clark Avenue School project. I am requesting an additional appropriation from the School Capital Stabilization Reserve Fund in the amount of $1,828,625 for the activities related to the design Development phase and anticipated financing issuance costs. Should all project approvals proceed as anticipated, we anticipate that the MSBA-City funding agreement and final city actions related to project financing appropriations will be concluded by the end-of-year.
The source of this appropriation is the School Capital Stabilization Reserve Fund established by the City Council in 2011 in the amount of $2,397,981 to provide for capital investment in our school buildings. In 2012, the Council transferred-in an additional $790,000, and approved expenditures of $515,000 ($325,000 Clark Ave School feasibility study cost, and $190,000 for ELC renovations), and in 2013 and 2014 provided a supplement of $273,850 and $170,000 for Clark Ave feasibility and schematic costs), for a balance before this requested appropriation of $1,828,625, the School Capital Reserve balance will be $75,506. This is projected to constitute the bulk of stabilization funds required for this project based upon the preliminary financing scheme.

As appropriation orders, this matter requires two readings and as for all Stabilization Funds transfers (in or our), a two-thirds vote of the Council. Your timely action on this appropriation request would be appreciated, as is your support of the overall education efforts we are together prioritizing here in Chelsea.

Sincerely,

Jay Ash

City Manager

Communications and petitions to the Council:

A copy of a communication was received from Councillor Robinson regarding the subcommittee meeting with the police chief on public safety. A motion from Councillor Robinson moved the communication to the sub-committee on conference under suspension.

Copy’s of the Traffic and Parking Commission Meetings dated August 20,2014 and August 27,2014 were received from Deborah Clayman, Parking Clerk. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to approve by roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors 
Recupero, Cataldo, Brown, Robinson, Murphy, Frank, Cortell, Cunningham, Barton, Perlatonda, and Hatleberg.
New Business:

The following order was introduced by Councillor Recupero. A motion from Councillor Recupero to adopt under suspension was adopted.

ORDERED,   that the City Manager Jay Ash provide me with a detailed report of when the last time work was done in the area of District 6. This shall include but not limited to parks, schools, road work and concrete sidewalk repairs.

The following order was introduced by Councillor Robinson. A motion from Councillor Robinson to adopt under suspension was adopted.

REQUEST,   that the City Manager give us an update on the overtime accounts for police and fire along with a breakdown of how the overtime is being used as of September 3, 2014 so we can compare these numbers to last year at this time.

The following order was introduced by Councillor Hatleberg. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg to adopt by roll call passed 11-0-0-0. Voting yes were Councilors Recupero, Cataldo, Brown, Robinson, Murphy, Frank, Cortell, Cunningham, Barton, Perlatonda, and Hatleberg.

Be it ORDERED by the City Council of the City of Chelsea, as follows

Pursuant to Section 3-5 of the City of Chelsea ordinances, and pursuant to Chapter 44 ss 53A of the Massachusetts.General Laws, the City Council hereby accepts the donation from Janette Giso for the purchase of two park benches with inscription for installation at Washington Park, in the amount of $3,175.00.  

The following order was introduced by Councillor Hatleberg. A motion from Councillor Hatleberg moved the order to a second reading under suspension.

WHEREAS,   the Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) grant program has approved a project for the Clark Avenue School and has moved the project into the MSBA Eligibility Period;

WHEREAS,   the MSBA, as part of the Eligibility Period requirements, requires potential grantees to provide funds to conduct a Feasibility Study, such Feasibility Study being a subsequent phase of the MSBA approval process;

WHEREAS,   the City has conducted the Feasibility phase and met all of the MSBA submission requirements to qualify the project for final consideration by the MSBA;

WHEREAS,   the City wishes to advance design development activities prior to securing MSBA project approval in order so that important threshold dates for construction activities may be achieved, such Design Development being a subsequent phase of the 
MSBA approval process; and also provide project financing costs from stabilization to cover anticipated bond issuance actions;

WHEREAS,   the City Manager is recommending that additional funds for the Design Development Study be appropriated out of the School Capital Stabilization Fund;

NOW THEREFORE,   BE IT HEREBY ORDERED by the City Council of the City of Chelsea that in accordance with Chapter 44, Section 5(b) of the General Laws, the sum of $1,828,625.00 is hereby appropriated from the School Capital Stabilization Reserve Fund Account #70244 to the FY’12 Clark Avenue School Project-Capital Account Fund #553312-58300 for the purpose pf paying costs of the Clark Avenue School Major Repair Project Design Development phase, said school being located at 8 Clark Avenue, Chelsea, Massachusetts, including the payment of all costs incidental or related thereto, and for which City of Chelsea may be eligible for a grant from the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”), said amount to be expended under the direction of City Manager upon the advice of the School Building Committee. The City of Chelsea acknowledges that the MSBA’s grant program is a non-entitlement, discretionary program based on need, as determined by the MSBA, and any costs the City of Chelsea incurs in excess of any grant approved by and received from the MSBA shall be the sole responsibility of the City of Chelsea.

The meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Paul G. Casino

Clerk of the Chelsea City Council

